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 A Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Orchard Park, Erie County, New York, was held at the Orchard 

Park Municipal Center, S4295 South Buffalo Street, Orchard Park, New York on the 19th day of September 

2018 at 7:00 PM, the meeting was called to order by Supervisor Keem and there were: 

 

PRESENT AT ROLL CALL:  Patrick J. Keem   Supervisor 

     Eugene Majchrzak  Councilmember 

     Michael Sherry   Councilmember 

     John C. Bailey   Town Attorney 

 

         Remy Orffeo   Town Clerk 

Wayne Bieler   Town Engineer 

   Andrew Geist   Building Inspector 

     Frederick Piasecki, Jr.  Highway Superintendent 

     Mark Pacholec   Chief of Police 

 

Supervisor Keem read into the record the following: “If anyone appearing before the Town Board has a 

family, financial or business relationship with any member of the Board, it is incumbent upon that person to 

make it known under State Law and the Town Code of Ethics.” 

 

1) THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION WAS OFFERED BY SUPERVISOR KEEM, WHO MOVED ITS 

ADOPTION, SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER MAJCHRZAK, TO WIT: 

 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board does hereby approve the Regular Town Board Meeting Minutes held on 

September 5, 2018, Executive Sessions held on September 5 & 12, 2018, and the Special Session held on 

September 19, 2018, and be it further 

 

RESOLVED, that the reading of these minutes be dispensed with as each member of the Town Board has 

previously received copies thereof. 

           The resolution was unanimously adopted. 

 

 

PUBLIC HEARING 

 

The Supervisor called for the Public Hearing to hear all interested parties for or against the Proposed Changes 

to a Local Law for the Year 2018. This local law provides for the adoption of Amending Chapter 144, Zoning 

Article III. Zoning districts: Regulations §141-12, New Era Field Parking. 

 

Town Attorney Bailey stated this is a second ordinance regarding parking regulations for New Era Field 

events and it adds that existing lots are not to be expanded and there are to be no new lots from the date of 

the Moratorium on stadium parking was passed in May 2017.  

 

2) THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION WAS OFFERED BY SUPERVISOR KEEM, WHO MOVED ITS 

ADOPTION, SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER MAJCHRZAK, TO WIT 

 

RESOLVED, that the Public Hearing regarding the Proposed Local Law for the Year 2018 regarding the 

adoption of:  Amending Chapter 144, Zoning Article III. Zoning districts: Regulations §141-12, New Era 

Field Parking is hereby closed at 7:09pm. 

           The resolution was unanimously adopted. 
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 3) THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION WAS OFFERED BY SUPERVISOR KEEM, WHO MOVED ITS 

ADOPTION, SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER MAJCHRZAK, TO WIT: 

 

WHEREAS, following due and timely notice a public hearing relating to the matter of Local Law 10 for 

2018 Amending Chapter 144, Zoning Article III. Zoning districts: regulations §141-12, New Era Field 

Parking was conducted on the 19th day of September 2018 at which time all interested parties were given an 

opportunity to be heard. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, be it 

 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board is hereby authorized to adopt Local Law 10 for the Year 2018 which 

provides as follows: 

 

§141-12, New Era Field Parking 

 

Section I: Purpose and Intent 

A. On any New Era Field activity date, residential property owners may permit parking for compensation on 
their premises in the R3 and R4 Zones that fall within a one-mile radius from the center of New Era Field. 
Said radius is described on a map which is made part of this chapter. Such map modifies a zoning map of 
the Town of Orchard Park referred to in § 1447. 

B. On any New Era Field activity date, the property owners in any B2 or I1 Zone within in the one mile 
radius described above may permit parking for compensation, providing they have obtained a 
commercial parking permit from the Town of Orchard Park. 

C. Only parking lots in existence on May 3rd, 2017 are allowed hereunder and all others are specifically 
prohibited. 

D. No such allowed parking lot, residential or commercial, shall be expanded beyond its footprint or 
parking capacity by number of cars beyond that which existed on May 3, 2017. 

E. The above referenced regulations are subject to the enforcement of the Town of Orchard Park Police 
Department or any other agency charged with the regulation of traffic, crowd control, and/or public 
health and welfare. 

Section II: Effective Date 

 

This local law shall be effective immediately upon the filing in the Office of the New York Secretary of State 

except that is shall be effective from the date of its service as against a person served with a copy thereof, 

certified by the Town clerk, ad showing the date of its passage and entry in the minutes of the Town Board. 

 

The resolution was unanimously adopted. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING 

 

The Supervisor called for the Public Hearing to hear all interested parties for or against the Proposed Changes 

to a Local Law for the Year 2018. This local law provides for the adoption of: Town of Orchard Park to over-

ride tax levy limit established in General Municipal Law §3-c 

 

4) THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION WAS OFFERED BY SUPERVISOR KEEM, WHO MOVED ITS 

ADOPTION, SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER MAJCHRZAK, TO WIT: 

 

RESOLVED, that the Public Hearing regarding the Proposed Local Law for the Year 2018 regarding the 

adoption of:   Town of Orchard Park to over-ride tax levy limit established in General Municipal Law §3-c 

closed at 7:12pm  

           The resolution was unanimously adopted. 
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5) THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION WAS OFFERED BY SUPERVISOR KEEM, WHO MOVED ITS 

ADOPTION, SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER MAJCHRZAK, TO WIT: 

 

WHEREAS, following due and timely notice a public hearing relating to the matter of  Local Law 11 for 

2018 Parking was conducted on the 19th day of September 2018 at which time all interested parties were 

given an opportunity to be heard. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, be it 

 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board is hereby authorized to adopt Local Law #11 for the Year 2018 which 

provides as follows: 

 

Town of Orchard Park to over-ride tax levy limit established in General Municipal Law §3-c 

 

SECTION 1: Legislative Intent 

It is the intent of this local law to allow the Town of Orchard Park to adopt a budget for the fiscal year commencing January 

1, 2019 that requires a real property tax levy in excess of the "tax levy limit" as defined by General Municipal Law Sec 3-c. 

 

SECTION 2: Authority 

This local law is adopted pursuant to subdivision 5 of the General Municipal Law Sec 3-c, which expressly authorizes a 

local government's governing body to override the property tax cap for the coming fiscal year by the adoption of a local 

law approved by a vote of sixty percent(60%) of said governing body. 

 

SECTION 3: Tax Levy Limit Override 

The Town Board of the Town of Orchard Park, County of Erie, is hereby authorized to adopt a budget for the fiscal 

year commencing January 1, 2019 that requires a real property tax levy in excess of the amount otherwise prescribed in 

General Municipal Law Sec 3-c. 

 

Section 4: Severability 

If a court determines that any clause, sentence, paragraph, subdivision, or part of this local law or the application thereof to 

any person, firm or corporation, or circumstance is invalid or unconstitutional, the court's order or judgement shall not 

affect, impair, or invalidate the remainder of this local law, but shall be confined in its operation to the clause, sentence, 

paragraph, subdivision, or part of this local law or in its application to the person, individual, firm or corporation or 

circumstances, directly involved in the controversy in which such judgment or order shall be rendered. 

 

SECTION 5: Effective Date 

This local law shall take effect upon filing in the Office of the Secretary of State. 

 

The resolution was unanimously adopted. 

 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT ON OLD BUSINESS 

No one spoke  

 

Old Business # 1 Appoint Truck Driver for the Sewer Water and Lighting Department 

 

6) THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION WAS OFFERED BY COUNCILMEMBER MAJCHRZAK, WHO 

MOVED ITS ADOPTION, SECONDED BY SUPERVISOR KEEM, TO WIT: 

 

WHEREAS, discussed at the work session on August 15, 2018, the resignation of Robert Stachewicz has 

created a shortage of a truck driver within the Sewer, Water & Lighting Department, and . 

 



18th Town Board Meeting                                  9/19/2018  Page 4 
 

WHEREAS, in the past, the Department has operated with six permanent employees, supplemented by 

seasonal employees during the summer months.  Since the resignation of Robert Stachewicz effective August 

17, 2018, we have operated with three permanent employees and two summer help positions.  With the 

resignation of Robert Stachewicz, it is necessary to address the need for a permanent truck driver position 

for normal day to day operations and emergency call outs, and 

 

WHEREAS, in accordance with provisions of the CSEA collective bargaining agreement, notices of the 

promotional truck driver opening were posted in the Sewer, Water & Lighting Department, and 

 

WHEREAS, in response to the job posting, one of the Sewer, Water & Lighting Department’s current 

employee requested consideration for a promotion to Truck Driver position, and  

 

WHEREAS, the position is classified as non-competitive civil service title by the Erie County Personnel 

Department.  Only one applicant signed for consideration for the position. An interview was conducted with 

the interested candidate by the General Crew Chief and subsequently by the Town Engineer. 

 

WHEREAS, after consultation with Andrew Slotman, the Town Engineer has concluded that Ted Chirico 

should be promoted from Laborer to Truck Driver.  Ted has been with the Department since 2014.  He is a 

dedicated employee of the Town and has demonstrated the necessary work ethic and skills that are required 

for this position.  He has also acquired the necessary CDL license with tanker endorsement. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, be it 

 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board does hereby appoint Theodore Chirico, 2879 Angle Road, Orchard 

Park, NY 14127 to the position of Truck Driver in the Sewer, Water & Lighting Department at Job Level 2, 

Step 5 of the current wage schedule for CSEA Local Unit 815 effective September 19, 2018, as 

recommended by the Town Engineer. 

The resolution was unanimously adopted. 

 

Old Business #2 Appoint Light Equipment Operator for Sewer, Water & Lighting Department 

 

7) THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION WAS OFFERED BY COUNCILMEMBER MAJCHRZAK WHO 

MOVED ITS ADOPTION, SECONDED BY SUPERVISOR KEEM, TO WIT: 

 

WHEREAS, in the past the Department has operated with six permanent employees, supplemented by 

seasonal employees during the summer months.  Since May 2018 we have operated with three permanent 

employees and two summer help positions.  With the resignation of Robert Stachewicz effective August 17, 

2018 and the future Blue Collar contract requirement for the Vac/Jet truck to be operated by a Light 

Equipment Operator, it is necessary to address the need for a permanent Light Equipment Operator position 

for the normal day to day operations and emergency call outs, and 

 

WHEREAS, the Town Board authorized the posting of advertisement and in accordance with provisions of 

CSEA collective bargaining agreement, the notices of the Vacant Light Equipment Operator Position were 

posted at the Sewer, Water & Lighting Department.  The position was also advertised by word of mouth and 

advertised in the Orchard Park Bee newspaper by the Town Clerk.  The position is classified as non-

competitive civil service by the Erie County Personnel Department, and  

 

WHEREAS, in response to the advertisement, the Town received 8 applications for the position.  Three 

applicants refused interviews due to the salary offered.  Three additional applicants were disqualified for not 

possessing the necessary qualifications required for the position as listed on the posting.  Two applicants met 

the requirements necessary for the position, and would accept appointment both of the applicants were 

interviewed by Andrew Slotman, General Crew Chief of the Sewer, Water & Lighting Department, and 

myself, and 
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WHEREAS, after consultation with Andrew Slotman, the Town Engineer has concluded that Christopher 

Kuhnle should be hired as a Light Equipment Operator.  Chris has worked in the construction industry for 6 

years and has 3 years of experience working in a related municipal setting.  Chris has multiple years of 

experience operating equipment that is listed in the Blue Collar Union contract as light equipment operator.  

Chris possesses a NYS Class A Commercial Driver’s License with air brake and tanker endorsements.   

 

NOW, THEREFORE, be it 

 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board does hereby appoint Mr. Christopher J. Kuhnle, a resident of Orchard 

Park, to the position of Light Equipment Operator in the Sewer, Water & Lighting Department at a Job Level 

3, Wage Step 2, as recommended by the Town Engineer.  

 

The resolution was unanimously adopted. 

 

 

Old Business #3 Approve Change Order #3 with Zoladz Const. for Bussendorfer Detention Pond 

 

8) THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION WAS OFFERED BY COUNCILMEMBER MAJCHRZAK, WHO 

MOVED ITS ADOPTION, SECONDED BY SUPERVISOR KEEM, TO WIT: 

 

WHEREAS, the Engineering Department is requesting approval of Change Order #3 to the Contract with 

Zoladz Construction for Bussendorfer Regional Detention Pond Project, which consists of 4 items.  

 

 Item No. 1 is a credit to reduce size of the Stone Filling from Heavy to Medium for the pond's Emergency 

Spillway – the size of the Heavy Stone Filling is not needed for this placement.  This credit is worth 

$190.50. 

 

 Item No. 2 is the deduction of topsoil placement on top of outlet control channel's Light Stone Filling – 

this placement is not warranted.  This credit is worth $589.60. 

 

 Item No. 3 work scope includes the installation of two (2) trail grates - one just east of the Bussendorfer 

Pond across the access road and the other across the access road at the Webster Road Site; both for site 

security.  The cost of these grates are $6,440.00. 

 

 Item No.4 includes the placement two (2) 18-inch thick Light Stone Filling down chutes in the pond due 

to erodible soils in the SW and SE ‘corners’ of the pond.  The down chutes will terminate at +/- El. 

773.00; +/- 2-feet below the pond’s normal water elevation of El. 775.00.  This item includes adding 

Medium Stone Fill at the outfall structure for erosion control. The cost for this work is $14,369.24.   

 

WHEREAS, if approved, this change order would increase the Contract amount of $1,467,645.70 to 

$1,487,674.84, representing an increase of 1.36%, and this work will add a week to the Contract. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, be it 

 

RESOLVED. that the Town Board does hereby approve Change Order #3 (Item Nos.1 through 4) to the 

Contract with Zoladz Construction, 13600 Railroad Street, Alden, New York 14004 for the Bussendorfer 

Regional Detention Pond Project, in the amount not to exceed $20,029.14 and add a week of time to the 

Contract, as recommended by the Town Engineer.  

The resolution was unanimously adopted. 
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Old Business #4 Approve Extension of Woodhaven Rd. Excavation, Removal & Storage Permit. 

 

9) THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION WAS OFFERED BY COUNCILMEMBER MAJCHRZAK WHO 

MOVED ITS ADOPTION, SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER SHERRY, TO WIT: 

WHEREAS, the Town has received from Zoladz Construction Co., Inc. of 13600 Railroad Street, Alden, 

New York 14004-0157 a request to renew their application for an Excavation, Removal, and Storage of 

Materials to fill (approximately 45,000 cubic yards of soil) for the vacant property at the end of Woodhaven 

Road for future development of the property to extend Woodhaven Road into Diller Drive, and 

 

WHEREAS, the Town Engineer has reviewed the request and has found it acceptable per Town code.  All 

necessary insurances have been updated (attached) and are acceptable, and the required bonds are still in 

place. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, be it   

 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board does hereby approve the 1-year extension of the Woodhaven Road 

Excavation, Removal, and Storage of Materials Permit #2016-02 to fill the vacant property at the end of 

Woodhaven Road. 

The resolution was unanimously adopted. 

 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT ON NEW BUSINESS 

 

New Business #1 Schedule Public Hearing for 2019-2020 Community Development Block Grant 

 

10) THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION WAS OFFERED BY SUPERVISOR KEEM, WHO MOVED ITS 

ADOPTION, SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER MAJCHRZAK, TO WIT: 

 

WHEREAS, in  order to be eligible to continue to receive Community Development Block Grant funds 

through the Erie County CDBG Consortium, the Town of Orchard Park is required to conduct a public 

hearing to provide citizens the opportunity for input into the project selection process.  Project applications 

are due near the end of October, and 

 

WHEREAS, prior to the hearing, the Engineering Department will prepare an information packet which will 

describe the CDBG program, a list of previous HUD funded projects in our Town, and a list of potential 

projects to be considered for next year’s funding applications. 

 

NOW THEREFORE be it 

 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board does hereby schedule a public hearing for Wednesday, October 3, 2018 

at 7:00 PM on the possible use of 2019-2020 Community Development Block Grant Funds, as recommended 

by the Town Engineer.  

The resolution was unanimously adopted. 

 
 

 

New Business #2 Declare Property at 17 Quaker Lake Terrace as “Dangerous & Unsafe” 

 

11) THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION WAS OFFERED BY SUPERVISOR KEEM, WHO MOVED ITS 

ADOPTION, SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER MAJCHRZAK, TO WIT: 
 

WHEREAS, the Town Supervising Building Inspector went to the residence at 17 Quaker Lake Terrace and 

found the house in deplorable condition and continues to deteriorate, and 
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WHEREAS, the Building Inspector’s office has been trying to get the above referenced property in 

compliance for a long time and have had very little accomplished and even less cooperation from the bank 

and property maintenance people, and  

 

NOW, THEREFORE, be it 

RESOLVED, that Pursuant to Chapter 47 of the Town Code of the Town of Orchard Park, the Town Board 

does hereby  declare the residence at 17 Quaker Lake Terrace as “dangerous and unsafe” and be it further 

 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board does hereby authorize the Town Attorney to begin proceedings to have 

the property repaired or demolished.   

 

The resolution was unanimously adopted. 

 

New Business #3 Approve Commercial Parking Permit 

 

12) THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION WAS OFFERED BY SUPERVISOR KEEM, WHO MOVED ITS 

ADOPTION, SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER MAJCHRZAK, TO WIT: 

 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board does hereby approve the Commercial Parking Permit for Danny’s South, 

4300 Abbott Road as recommended by the Chief of Police and Code Enforcement. 

 

The resolution was unanimously adopted. 

 

New Business #4 Budget Amendment 

 

13) THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION WAS OFFERED BY SUPERVISOR KEEM, WHO MOVED ITS 

ADOPTION, SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER MAJCHRZAK, TO WIT: 

 

WHEREAS, the Town’s Senior Van was involved in an accident and, and 

 

WHEREAS, the Town did not include the insurance revenue and the appropriations to provide for the 

repair of the vehicle in the year 2018 adopted budget, and 

 

WHEREAS, the Town does desire to repair the vehicle with insurance proceeds, 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, be it 

 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board does hereby authorize the amending of the 2018 adopted budget to 

authorize additional appropriations and estimated revenues in the amount of $2,387: 

 

Increase Estimated Revenues: 

A.0000.2680   General Fund – Insurance Recoveries  $2,387.00    

Increase Appropriations: 

A.7610.0401   General Fund – Senior Citizens Van  $2,387.00 

 

The resolution was unanimously adopted. 

 

New Business #5 Budget Amendment 

 

14) THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION WAS OFFERED BY SUPERVISOR KEEM, WHO MOVED ITS 

ADOPTION, SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER MAJCHRZAK, TO WIT: 

 



18th Town Board Meeting                                  9/19/2018  Page 8 
 

WHEREAS, the Town has received notification of Consolidated Highway Improvement Program aid of 

$154,907.21 and an additional appropriation of $35,359.11 (PAVE NY) and $27,865.21 (Extreme Winter 

Recovery) totaling $218,131.53. 

 

WHEREAS, the Town's adopted budget for 2018 included such aid to be $154,529 and 

 

WHEREAS, the Town needs to adjust the budget to the level of aid awarded in order to appropriately 

authorize the expenditure of Town funds and the receipt of such State aid, 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, be it 

 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board hereby authorizes the following amendment of the Town's 2018 

budget to appropriately adjust the amount of aid to be received and authorize additional appropriations 

for road improvement purposes: 

 

Highway Fund: 

Increase estimated revenues: 

DA3501.005 State Aid — C.H.I.P.S. Program $ 63,602.53 
 

Increase appropriation account: 

DA5112.200 Highway — Improvement Program $ 63,602.53 

 

The resolution was unanimously adopted. 

 

New Business #6 Supervisor to execute dedication documents for Riley Meadows West Phase II 

 

15) THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION WAS OFFERED BY COUNCILMEMBER MAJCHRZAK, WHO 

MOVED ITS ADOPTION, SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER SHERRY, TO WIT: 

 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board does hereby authorize Supervisor Keem to execute dedication documents 

for Riley Meadows West Phase II.  

The resolution was unanimously adopted. 

 

New Business #7 Police Chief and Assistant Chief to sell back Vacation Time 

 

16) THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION WAS OFFERED BY SUPERVISOR KEEM, WHO MOVED ITS 

ADOPTION, SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER MAJCHRZAK, TO WIT: 

 

RESOLVED that the Town Board does hereby approve the Chief of Police and Assistant Chief to sell back 

unused vacation and personal days, and/or transfer up to 5 vacation days to 2019. 

The resolution was unanimously adopted. 

 

New Business #8 Refer to Planning Board, Conservation Board & Architectural Overlay Dist. 

 

14) THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION WAS OFFERED BY COUNCILMEMBER SHERRY, WHO 

MOVED ITS ADOPTION, SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER MAJCHRZAK, TO WIT: 

 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board does hereby refer the following to the Planning Board, Conservation 

Board: 
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 3678 Southwestern Blvd. located on the north side of Southwestern Boulevard, across from the MAC 

Center, Zoned I-1. Octavus Storage LLC. Is requesting to remodel, refurbish, and construct 

approximately 750 Self Storage Units (SBL #161.06-2-15).  

 

The resolution was unanimously adopted. 

 

 

BUSINESS FROM THE FLOOR 
 

Dave Schuster – wanted to know when the Planning Board would have their Solar Report ready for the Town 

for Public review, it has been sixty days. At the work sessions, sidewalks around the High School were 

discussed, and it was stated that the county does not have the money to do it, and the Town does not have the 

money to put them in.  But, the county can spend millions on New Era Field for luxury seating, and the Town 

can spend millions for a new Community Activities Center. 

 

Eric M - stated that the residents around New Era Field do not have to get commercial parking permits as 

they are inconvenienced and have to protect their property. But there are several residentially zoned lots that 

do not have houses on them, and he believes they should have to get a permit as well. They are operating a 

business and should have to abide by the same laws and rules as a commercial property.  He also stated that 

some of the lots are so jammed with vehicles that if there ever was a fire, no emergency vehicles would be 

able to get through.  

 

ELECTED OFFICIALS & DEPARTMENT HEADS 

 

 

BUDGET TRANSFERS 

 

6) THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION WAS OFFERED BY SUPERVISOR KEEM, WHO MOVED ITS 

ADOPTION, SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER SHERRY, TO WIT: 

 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board hereby authorizes the following 2018 Budget Transfers from the 

Orchard Park IT Department: 

 

$17,000     From:  A.1680.0442 - Central Computer Software 

  To: A.1680.0200 – Computer IT Reserve Purchases      

 

The resolution was unanimously adopted. 

 

Erie County Legislator John Mills discussed the many different programs that the County has available to its 

citizens. He noted that the County in the third quarter of the year is 14 million dollars ahead in sale tax 

revenue, and he is going to work to direct these funds towards the infrastructure in Erie County.  Legislator 

Mills said the County budget process starts October 15, and he does not expect any increase in taxes. He also 

said he would work with Supervisor Keem regarding sidewalks around the High School on Freeman Road.  

 

Councilmember Sherry talked about an ad that put in the Bee by the “Taxpayers United of Orchard Park” 

which said “Say No to increasing the Town Board to 5, Say No to higher taxes”. This confused the Town 

Board because they have no idea who is putting this out or why they would do this. The Town Board has not 

discussed it, and there is no vote coming up on right sizing the Town Board. If someone wants to put forth a 

debate on this issue, they should acknowledge their stand and step up and identify themselves. This is public 

issue. He feels that this ad, put in the only Town wide distribution of the Bee, was politically motivated and 

manipulative.  
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Councilmember Sherry shared his opinion about restoring the Town Board to five members.  First of all he 

stated that the Town of Orchard Park is about 45 sq. miles, has 27,000 residents, approximately 100 

employees, 4 unions, 20 some committees, boards and task forces, an annual combined operating budget of 

32 to 35 million dollars annually, and a full range of services for the residents. The current board consists of 

three members, with one full time.  There are only a handful of boards in New York State that operate with 

3 members, doing so risks less efficient governance, and or, burnout. Go to the Town’s website and look at 

what each member of the Town Board is responsible for.  Adding two more members would only add around 

$43,000 to the Town Budget.  

This issue came up long before Councilmember Sherry was in politics, at that time he made the point that all 

the decisions regarding the Town are in the hands of three people instead of five people. The downsizing of 

the Town Board narrowed representation of the people. His opinion, even though it has not been discussed, 

is yes, we should right size the Board. It would be in the best interest of the community. So this should be 

opened up to the community for discussion.   

 

Highway Superintendent Piasecki stated they are paving Vistula Ave, just completed micro paving Seufert 

Road, are doing drainage work and site work at the Community Activity Center.  

 

15) THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION WAS OFFERED BY SUPERVISOR KEEM, WHO MOVED ITS 

ADOPTION, SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER MAJCHRZAK, TO WIT: 

 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board does hereby authorize the approval of all entries on Warrant # 18 

following auditing by members of the Town Board and in the funds indicated:  

 

 

 

The resolution was unanimously adopted. 

 

16) THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION WAS OFFERED BY COUNCILMEMBER SHERRY, WHO 

MOVED ITS ADOPTION, SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER MAJCHRZAK, TO WIT: 

 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board does hereby receive and file the Building Inspector’s Report for August 

2018. 

The resolution was unanimously adopted. 

 

There Being No Further Business, On a Motion by Supervisor Keem, Seconded By Councilmember 

Majchrzak, the meeting adjourned at 7:51 pm (local time). 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 
Remy C. Orffeo 

Town Clerk 

General Fund  $66,571.55 

Public Safety Fund  $7,990.42 

Part Town Fund  $329.05  

Risk Retention -0- 

Cemetery Fund -0- 

Highway Fund  $208,076.42 

Special Districts  $49,032.43 

Trust & Agency  $1,172.00 

Capital Fund  $103,682.64 


